WOLVERHAMPTON LAWN TENNIS & SQUASH CLUB LIMITED
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

MONDAY 18 JANUARY 2023
1. OPENING AND APOLOGIES

John Hollingsworth (JH) opened the meeting and welcomed the members. 

Apologies had been received from: Clive Millard, Barry Cooper, Amber Fellows, Ron Cullen, Pamela Hillman, Jonathon Whitehead
2.  MINUTES OF THE LAST EGM AND MATTERS ARISING THEREFROM

There were no matters arising.

3.  ELECTION OF PRESIDENT 

Ron Stevenson (RS), proposed by Graham Loader (GL), seconded by John Hollingsworth (JH) 
4.  ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN 

John Hollingsworth, proposed by Graham Loader (GL), seconded by John Reynolds (JR)
5.  ELECTION OF COMPANY SECRETARY

John Reynolds, proposed by JH, seconded by Clare Vallis
6. ELECTION OF FINANCE DIRECTOR
Graham Loader, proposed by JH, seconded by Pamela Hart
7. ELECTION OF DIRECTOR OF TENNIS AND THE TENNIS COMMITTEE 

Director of Tennis: Steve Chilvers, proposed by JR, seconded by Judy Loader (JL)
Committee: Max Thomson, Amber Fellows, Emma Boland, Karen Fletcher (KF), Manny Samra (MS), Paula Robinson, Amun Samra (AS), Darren Collingswood, Marilyn Goodwin, Mike James – proposed by Marc Hughes (MH), seconded by JL
8. ELECTION OF THE DIRECTOR OF SQUASH AND THE SQUASH COMMITTEE
Director of Squash: Helen Totty (HT), proposed by Steve Chilvers (SC), seconded by Gregg Davies (GD)
Committee: Kate Fuller, Alan Walton, John Reynolds, Beth Grinsell, Cathy Grinsell, Mia Wright, Pete Roberts, Mike Harris, Jason Smith, Kate Corey – proposed by SC, seconded by GD
9. ELECTION OF DIRECTOR OF FITNESS AND FITNESS COMMITTEE
Director of Fitness: Nigel Mynott, proposed by GD, seconded by GL 
Committee: Paul Fothergill (PF), Louise Lewis, Richard McGovern, Dee Cooper – proposed by MH, seconded by JL
10. ELECTION OF DIRECTOR OF SOCIAL ACTIVITIES AND THE SOCIAL COMMITTEE
Director of Social Activities: Manny Samra, proposed by SC, seconded by GD

11.  ELECTION OF MINUTES SECRETARY

Jenny Cooper (JC), proposed by Lesley Calrow (LC), seconded by GD
12. ELECTION OF THREE FURTHER MEMBERS OF THE BOARD
Elected Director: Judy Loader, proposed by JR, seconded by MH
Elected Director: Dave Tilley, proposed by JR, seconded JL
Elected Director: Gregg Davies, proposed by GL, seconded by MH
All of the above nominations were proposed for approval by Alan Hadley, seconded by Kate Weaver and carried unanimously.
13. REPORT OF THE FINANCE DIRECTOR AND PRESENTATION OF ACCOUNTS

GL said that as from 1.10.21 the Club had become a limited company and, therefore, there were no comparisons for the first year but the auditors have confirmed that the accounts are a true and fair statement.

GL went through the detailed income statement, highlighting various points.  The loss of £155K contains depreciation of £105K, meaning the cash loss is less than £50K.  Subscriptions are up by 34% but this figure contains £21K paid back to members for when the Club had to close during Covid lockdowns.  The amount paid back over the two years was £75.5K in total.

GL thanked the sponsors for their income and support.
Bar & Restaurant made a loss of £9,366 and gross profit margins are down, the aim is for 60% Gross margin in the restaurant and 50% in the bar. This year to date the bar and restaurant achieved break-even at the end of December 2023.  

Due to rising costs, a thorough review had been done on payroll costs which were up by 25% compared to the previous year.  Following this, 4 employees were made redundant in December.  There are now only 2 employees in the office, and it was decided to continue to support Mike Harris in an endeavour to revitalise the squash section.
Depreciation increased by £20K due to capital additions in 2021 and 2022 including the purchase of the spin bikes.  The cash closing balance was £407K (including the £102K legacy for disabled access).  The forecast for this coming year is a predicted loss of £30K.  This was calculated using financial modelling and includes the aim of achieving 60 more members by the end of September.  GL said the situation would be reviewed at the end of March.

GL thanked Pam, Claire, Angie and Ros in the office for their hard work.


GL asked for any questions.

Mike Edwards asked if £407K cash included subscriptions in advance.  GL said it did and there were now multiple renewal dates throughout the year. There were a number of annual paying members transferring to direct debit.
Jag Samra highlighted the difference in income between tennis and squash.   GL agreed but again highlighted that tennis is a mature model, whereas squash does not yet have enough income to support the high level of expenditure.
JC asked where income from private parties goes, GL said it came under Bar & Restaurant.

Mike James asked if it was planned to try and get more income from squash and racketball.  The answer was yes.

It was proposed to accept the accounts by Rod Willetts (RW), seconded by JH and carried unanimously.

RS gave thanks to GL for the last 12 months of very hard work.
14.  ELECTION OF AUDITORS

Messrs Muras Baker Jones are proposed by JH, seconded by GL, to continue as auditors.  
15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

A proposal had been received from RW to create a new position on the board of membership director, seconded by Dave Crawshaw.  JH said the Articles of Association do not allow random appointments or name changes.  It was a valid point and would be discussed at the next Board meeting, possibly with someone joining the meeting on an ad-hoc basis.  Membership is primarily the responsibility of the marketing department, alongside MH and the executive committee. A lot of work is put into this and using social media.  There have been 20/30 new members this financial year but also there have been people leaving too.  SC said that as director of tennis, he takes encouraging new members very seriously and HT agreed, saying her committee focus how to engage with new members and involve them.  Steve Russell (SR) suggested that one of the 3 board members without responsibilities be given the opportunity of taking this on.  JH said he would report the conclusions back to RW.

It was pointed out that since the formation of the new company, any proposals must be submitted 35 days prior to the AGM inline with the Articles of Association.
Martin Thomas asked if members were asked why they left the club.  JH said it was usually that they were moving away or not using the club enough to justify the cost.  MS said there was a non-formal strategy for this and it was vital to find out why and what could be done differently.

Mark Brennand said that there was a formal strategy for pulling all the information together about a member’s usage of the facilities at the Golf Club.  JH said that was done here too, with a weekly meeting, information collated and brought to the Board meeting. There is a full induction process including all areas of the Club, which is followed up with a new members meeting.

Jackie Richards had sent in a suggestion that senior playing membership discount of 50% was no longer viable and the board are already examining this.

Kate Corey (KC) and Jill Trevor, new members, suggested giving members some visitor passes for using the squash courts at off-peak times to increase use, rather than expect them to pay £10/hour. The tennis and squash committees will discuss this.
KC asked if when junior tennis sessions are full, they could be re-directed to squash and racketball.  SC said this should happen via reception and HT said it is an area for development, for example, if the weather is wet, people can come to the squash courts. 

Steve Russell (SR) asked how the Club is being monitored for non-members, also checking that facilities have been paid for where appropriate.  MH said there was a collective responsibility from staff and members.  SR said the committee used to do ad hoc checks and MH said this happens all the time by all departments, also the fob stops non-members entering the Club.
Anthony Bagshaw suggested linking the court lights to MyCourts so they will only come on if booked.  MH said it was not a huge problem.
Gerry Davies asked if anyone was monitoring the suggestion box as she had submitted some things but had no feedback.  This needs addressing.   She had suggested a second stair banister, hosting some open ladies tournaments and a winter tennis team.  SC said he would look into the tennis suggestions.  

AS said what was the thinking around squash as it was losing money.  GL said it had been decided to back the Head of Squash to drive things forward.  Mike Harris, Head of Squash, said that squash was making money but that this was offset by his salary.  He is working hard to move things forward and the recent Masters Event had put £5K behind the bar.  He was very pleased with the job done by the committee and members.
Tracy Hook asked for some grit by the indoor courts.  She also asked if putting a list of new members on the noticeboard be reinstated.  She also suggested bringing back vouchers for visitors to use in the bar. These would be reviewed at the next month’s meetings.
Suzanne Davies said the different in costs for tennis indoor courts and squash courts were not fair.  Also, that there were 20 free classes for the gym section and only one for tennis.  

Cathy Grinsell asked why there were so many classes/spin sessions free and Paul Fothergill said that to compete with other gyms these had to be free.  

Nigel Grinsell suggested getting more use out of the spin bikes.

JC said the Club needs to maximise income from every stream/events and that sponsorship income seemed low.  RS said that every company had been visited/entertained but it was very hard to get any commitment.

Steph Grinsell said that the membership fee was very high anyway so why did everything cost extra?  JH said the facilities were costly and they tried to be fair to all sections of members.

KF asked if outside caterers could be used to provide some variety.  MH said this was fine on occasions if it was best for the Club.

There were no further questions.

JH proposed to give RS honorary life membership for his work and dedication to the Club, this was seconded by the whole board and unanimously carried.

JH also thanked Lesley Calrow for her 16 years as Minutes Secretary and presented flowers.

JH said that this would be his 7th and final year as Chairman and welcomed anyone who would like to put their name forward.  It would also be John Reynolds’ final year as Company Secretary.
RS thanked everyone for the honour f life membership and reminded the meeting that the committees were all volunteers.
JH updated the meeting on the disability access.  Plans had been drawn up to get access to the patio by the gym but the costs were prohibitive.  The project will be put on hold and investigations made into cheaper, simpler solutions and deciding what is essential.  An EGM will be called when things are clearer.

There were no further questions and the meeting closed at 8.35pm. 

